AIR WAR COLLEGE

AIR UNIVERSITY

DEFENSE INNOVATION UNIT EXPERIMENTAL (DIUX):

INNOVATIVE OR EXCESSIVE?

by

Roger Kuykendall, COL, United States Army

A Research Report Submitted to the Faculty

In Partial Fulfillment of the Graduation Requirements

Advisor: David R. Luginbuhl, PhD, Air Force Research Laboratory Chair

6 April 2017

DISCLAIMER

The views expressed in this academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the US government, the Department of Defense, or Air University. In accordance with Air Force Instruction 51-303, it is not copyrighted, but is the property of the United States government.



Biography

Colonel Roger Kuykendall entered the United States Army in 1994 as a graduate of the United States Military Academy with a commission in the infantry. In his first assignment, Colonel Kuykendall served as an airborne rifle platoon leader, scout platoon leader, and support and transportation platoon leader with the 82nd Airborne Division, Fort Bragg, NC. Colonel Kuykendall subsequently served as a squadron assistant S-3, S-3 Air, and company commander with the 2nd Squadron, 11th Cavalry Regiment, Fort Irwin, California. After Fort Irwin, Colonel Kuykendall served as an assistant G3 with the 24th Infantry Division, Fort Jackson, SC, performing duties as a division liaison officer to the 48th Enhanced Separate Brigade, Georgia Army National Guard. As his final assignment as an infantry officer before transitioning to the Army Acquisition Corps, Colonel Kuykendall served as the aide-de-camp to the Commandant of the Army War College from 2004-2007. From 2007-2010, Colonel Kuykendall performed duties as an assistant product manager in Program Executive Office, Soldier, managing the cost, schedule, and performance of the Army's night vision goggles, enhanced night vision goggles, future weapon sights, and later the Army's body armor program. Colonel Kuykendall subsequently served as a Department of Army Systems Coordinator and executive officer in the Office of the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Acquisition, Logistics, and Technology. From 2012-2015, Colonel Kuykendall served as the Product Manager, Improved Turbine Engine Program, in Program Executive Office, Aviation, Redstone Arsenal, AL. Prior to his assignment as a student at the Air War College, Colonel Kuykendall served as a Military Assistant in the Office of the Secretary of the Army.

Abstract

In response to severe defense budget cuts, reduced force structure, and diminished U.S. technological superiority to near-peer competitors, Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter announced the establishment of the Defense Innovation Unit Experimental (DIUx) in 2015 in support of the Third Offset Strategy. The Department of Defense could no longer conduct business as usual with long acquisition timelines for expensive capabilities. With offices in Silicon Valley, Boston, and Austin, DIUx would seek out emerging technologies with nontraditional defense contractors. This paper objectively assesses whether or not DIUx is beneficial and can contribute to the Third Offset Strategy or simply another layer of bureaucracy compensating for shortcomings in other areas. When viewed through the lens of innovation, DIUx is structured and organized for success, does contribute to the Third Offset Strategy, and should be continued in the near term to allow additional time for the Department of Defense to innovate from the outside-in. To arrive at this conclusion, the paper first describes the genesis of the Third Offset and DIUx, and the short history of DIUx. Innovation principles from authors Vijay Govindarajan, Michael Docherty, and Clayton Christensen are then applied to DIUx. Lastly, concerns from congress in the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017 regarding DIUx are discussed and refuted.

As the department develops a Third Offset Strategy, it is critical to prepare for a future security environment of continuous technological competition – one that will require sustained emphasis on the US maintaining its ability to out-innovate our competitors. This focus on innovation will require the Department to be open to all potential sources of technical advantage – leveraging our traditional industrial base, academia, and non-traditional suppliers to achieve competitive advantage. Speed of delivery from concept to fielding will be critical \dots ^{"1}

Stephen Welby, Assistant Secretary of Defense for Research and Engineering

Introduction

On 23 April 2015, Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter unexpectedly announced a new innovation initiative - Defense Innovation Unit-Experimental (DIUx) - while visiting Silicon Valley, California, in which the "unit will scout emerging and breakthrough technologies and build direct relationships to DoD."² Given recent activities at the time and the fiscal conditions, the announcement should not be surprising. Business as usual would not suffice in order to increase or maintain U.S. technological superiority in the face of severe budget cuts and aggressive near-peer competitors. At the beginning of 2014, Russia annexed Crimea and later instigated hostile unrest in Ukraine that shocked the world; and China had successfully tested an anti-satellite ballistic missile that could disrupt U.S. Position, Navigation, and Timing a few years earlier.³ The United States (U.S.) technical advantage had deteriorated since the Second Offset of precision guided munitions in the 1970's-1980's. Near peer competitors could now legitimately challenge U.S. influence on the global stage, particularly in the contested global commons. To compound the deteriorating conditions, President Obama signed the Budget Control Act (BCA) on 2 August 2011 which instituted automatic budget cuts to various government agencies. For the Department of Defense (DoD), this would equate to a minimum of \$350 billion over a ten-year span that could potentially increase to \$500 billion.⁴ A perfect storm had been created: diminished technological advantage vis-à-vis near peer competitors,

reduced force structure, and decreasing funding for modernization at the expense of current operations. The U.S. was, and still is, at a critical crossroads – how to increase or maintain its technological advantage in an ever increasing competitive environment while constrained by limited funding.

Since Secretary Carter opened the front doors of DIUx in Silicon Valley in August 2015, questions still remain about DIUx. How many contracts have been awarded? To whom and for how much? And for what capabilities? What about existing DoD organizations such as Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) and service science and technology laboratories? For this exact reason, Congress limited the amount of funding DIUx could obligate and expend in the 2017 National Defense Authorization Act "until the Secretary of Defense provides a report to the congressional defense committees on the charter for and the use of funds to establish and expand DIUx."⁵

This paper attempts to objectively assess, based on publicly available information, whether or not DIUx is beneficial and can contribute to the Third Offset Strategy or simply another layer of bureaucracy compensating for shortcomings in other areas. For ease of reading, this paper is divided into four sections. The first section addresses background information pertinent to the genesis of DIUx – what prompted Secretary Carter to initiate DIUx? Section two provides a short summary of DIUx's history from inception to present day – what is DIUx and how is it organized? Section three discusses DIUx relative to innovation principles such as performance engine & innovative team, collective / open innovation, and disruptive technology and its implications – is DIUx structured for success and is it beneficial? Section four addresses common counterarguments such as those raised by congress. Lastly, the paper will conclude with my recommendation and assessment of DIUx.

The Road to DIUx

In order to understand what prompted Secretary Carter's decision to initiate DIUx, the reader must look back to 2011. On 2 August 2011, President Obama signed the Budget control Act that triggered automatic budget cuts as previously noted. This single decision alone would set off a chain of events that would lead to DIUx. Given a finite set of resources, i.e. funding, the DoD would have to prioritize between current operations and modernization where ultimately current operations trumped modernization. The DoD would have to sacrifice investment in future technologies in order to train and maintain the current force in addition to reducing force structure.

After a two and a half years of observing the political debate on automatic budget cuts, it became apparent congress would not resolve the BCA and the DoD would not escape drastic budget cuts. The U.S. was losing its technological advantage and forced to forgo modernization efforts at the expense of current operations. In the summer of 2014, Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work, in collaboration with Ashton Carter and Ms. Arati Prabhakar, Director of DARPA, contemplated the dilemma – how to maintain U.S. technological dominance under severe fiscal constraints.⁶ More specifically, how to "move away from reliance on a small number of expensive, high-value assets to more distributed capabilities that are harder to target and present a more difficult problem for the adversary" which became the basis for the Third Offset Strategy.⁷ Although not a formal document, the Third Offset Strategy would be an "effort to identify and invest in innovative ways to sustain and advance America's military dominance for the 21st century."⁸ Similar to previous offset strategies as nuclear weapons and later precision guided munitions, the DoD needed a technological innovation that could ensure affordable U.S. technical supremacy in the future given dwindling force structure and budgets. Simply put, the DoD could not continue "business as usual."

In November 2014, Secretary of Defense Hagel signed the Defense Innovation Initiative (DII) which stipulated a "Department-wide initiative to pursue innovative ways to sustain and advance our military superiority for the 21st Century" in which "we are entering an era where American dominance in key warfighting domains is eroding, and we must find new and creative ways to sustain, and in some areas expand, our advantage even as we deal with more limited resources."⁹ Secretary Hagel's memorandum states that "downward fiscal pressure will constrain the way we have traditionally addressed threats to our military superiority and demand a more innovative and agile defense enterprise" where "we will identify a third offset strategy that puts the competitive advantage firmly in the hands of American power projections over the coming decades."¹⁰ Although the DII called for accelerated innovation in six areas, the most pertinent to DIUx referenced "a new long-range research and development planning program [that] will identify, develop, and field breakthrough technologies and systems that sustain and advance the capability of U.S. military power."¹¹

Although the terms DII and Third Offset Strategy are frequently used interchangeably, DII establishes the framework and vision for the Third Offset Strategy which aims to offset declining defense budgets and force structure with alternative technologies that provide a competitive advantage at a lower unit cost.¹² Specifically, the Third Offset Strategy highlights five specific areas of focus: (1) learning machines; (2) human-machine collaboration – the use of advanced computers to aid human decision making; (3) assisted human operations – connecting servicemembers into the battle network; (4) human-machine combat teaming – the use of autonomous and non-autonomous platforms to work together / collectively; and (5)

network-enabled autonomous weapons operating on a learning command, control, communications and intelligence network.¹³ These five focus areas came from the recommendation of the Defense Science Board that determined exploiting advances in artificial intelligence and autonomy would "help restore the margin of operational superiority and strengthen conventional deterrence."¹⁴

In August 2015, the DoD opened the doors to the first DIUx office in Silicon Valley. In context of the Third Offset, DIUx would seek non-traditional defense contractors specializing in the five focus areas of the DII. More specifically, DIUx would actively pursue non-traditional defense contractors that embrace risk and are creative. The hope or goal would be achieving breakthrough technologies to solve DoD problems by increasing the size of the industrial talent pool and attacking the problems from a different perspective. Other than the practical purpose of seeking an immediate material solution, DIUx simultaneously served as an example of an innovative organization to force cultural change within the DoD.

DIUx – History and Organization

At the announcement of DIUx in Silicon Valley in April 2015, Secretary Carter stated that the experimental unit "will scout emerging and breakthrough technologies and build direct relationships to DoD" where DoD can "take advantage of the elements that make Silicon Valley 'a nexus of innovation."¹⁵ Based on the Third Offset Strategy focused on artificial intelligence and information technology, Silicon Valley was a natural decision for location – "to begin leveraging commercially driven technology" and "to partner with businesses on everything from autonomy to robotics . . . data science [and] the Internet of things."¹⁶ Secretary Carter wanted to tap into the information technology start-up companies that typically do not interact with the military, particularly where start-ups "are the leading edge of commercial innovation."¹⁷

The mission and purpose of DIUx as stated on its official website is to "serve as a bridge between those in the U.S. military executing on some of our nation's toughest security challenges and companies operating at the cutting edge of technology" for the purpose of "accelerating technology into the hands of the men and women in uniform."¹⁸ Ultimately, DIUx serves as a middleman or pathfinder to identify promising technologies from start-up companies that can contribute solutions to the Third Offset Strategy, particularly in the areas of autonomy, artificial intelligence, or information technology in general.

To successfully accomplish its mission, Secretary Carter appointed Mr. George Duchak, a former U.S. Navy officer, as the head of DIUx and staffed the organization with active-duty military personnel in addition to military reserve personnel residing in Silicon Valley.¹⁹ Prior to DIUx, Mr. Duchak was the Director of Air Force Research Laboratory's Information Directorate responsible for exploring, prototyping, and demonstrating new command, control, communications, computers, and intelligence and cyber technologies for the U.S. Air Force.²⁰ Mr. Duchak had previously served as a program manager for DARPA after retiring from the navy and had over a decade of private industry experience.²¹

In May 2016, Secretary Carter unexpectedly replaced George Duchak with Raj Shah and unveiled DIUx 2.0. The exact reason for Duchak's relief has not been publicly disclosed with Secretary Carter simply stating that "we need to admit when we need change."²² Raj Shah had a similar background to George Duchak with both industry and government service, but the major difference was Raj Shah brought credibility to DIUx having been a Chief Executive Officer of a startup company in Silicon Valley, Mort Security, and later Senior Director of Palo Alto Networks.²³ With the mission of being a pathfinder to new companies in Silicon Valley, Raj Shah could relate more easily to startup companies and vice versa. Another potential reason was the fact that of the 20 projects initiated at DIUx, only three had been given contracts in eight months.²⁴ Besides the change in leadership, Secretary Carter instituted other key changes to DIUx based on industry feedback and lessons learned. Specifically, Raj Shah would report directly to Secretary Carter and not the Undersecretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology and Logistics as before to signify how important DIUx was to him. The change also demonstrated to industry that decisions would not be subject to government bureaucracy.²⁵ The DIUx structure was also revamped to reflect a flatter partnership style structure where partners have experience in technology and national security. The new partnership structure also incorporated the use of military reservists that work in the information technology sector when not in uniform.²⁶ Lastly, DIUx would have its own contracting office as well as budget resources.²⁷

Just two months after announcing DIUx 2.0, Secretary Carter opened DIUx-Boston²⁸ and later DIUx-Austin in September 2016.²⁹ Although congress had criticized Secretary Carter earlier for concentrating in one area (Silicon Valley), locations such as Boston, Cincinnati, Austin, and Seattle had been considered beforehand in order to tap into various regional expertise as well as leaving no technological area untouched.³⁰

For Boston, one primary area of interest would be bioscience. Secretary Carter commented during the DIUx-Boston inauguration that "DIUx is exploring ways to bring together leading minds in the military and DoD who work on biodefense and biological technology together with world-class academic researchers, biotech companies, and entrepreneurs . . ."³¹ Although bioscience is not expressively stated as part of the five DII focus areas, Secretary Carter believed that it would be the next revolution after information technology where bioscience "can have a tremendous impact on the health and welfare and effectiveness of our

troops."³² Relating the Third Offset and reduced DoD budget, it makes sense to invest in areas that would reduce military healthcare and provide for more effective troop performance increased capability at a lower cost.

It is also important to note that during the Boston inauguration, Secretary Carter announced the Commercial Solutions Opening (CSO) which allows for a rapid contracting process in addition to DIUx being organized into three distinct teams: (1) venture team – identify emerging technologies; (2) foundry team – identification of promising technology requiring further development, and (3) engagement team – introducing entrepreneurs to the military and vice versa.³³ In doing so, DIUx is organized to best optimize the minimal staffing to accomplish its mission, i.e. organize to best meet the mission versus traditional organizational Suit S. Fairchild Research Information models.

DIUx – Poised for Success

Although there are numerous skeptics of DIUx, Congress being one of them, this section addresses DIUx objectively utilizing various innovation principles drawing primarily from work by authors Vijay Govindarajan and Chris Trimble, Michael Docherty, and Clayton Christenson that illustrates DIUx is in fact following basic fundamental innovation principles of structure and organization that postures DIUx for success.

The Performance Engine and Innovative Team

In his book "The Other Side of Innovation," Vijay Govindarajan describes the challenges of actually executing an innovation initiative, particularly for a large and well established business which he terms the "performance engine." The problem is that the performance engine is structured and organized for efficiency or current operations where "innovation and ongoing operations are always and inevitably in conflict" with tension arising from short-term and longterm goals.³⁴ The performance engine attempts to create predictable and repeatable processes where innovation is the exact opposite – non-routine and uncertain.³⁵ To solve this execution problem, Govindarajan states that a separate team designed specifically for innovation must be created – "the innovative team." The innovative team should be distinct from the performance engine, organized and structured for its own purpose, and most importantly, treated as an experiment through a rigorous learning process.³⁶ The model described by Govindarajan is not much different from the DoD being the performance engine and DIUx as the innovative team.

Although critics will chastise DIUx 1.0 as a failure, one can view it as a striking success based on what was learned. In his speech announcing DIUx-Boston, Secretary Carter commented: "DIUx is, after all, an experiment as well as a path finder. We created it so we could try new approaches; learn what works and what doesn't. And iterate until we get it right. And we'll keep iterating together and learning from each other as we go forward."³⁷ Additionally, "experimental" is in the title of "DIUx." Secretary Carter also went on to state that "it's helped us learn a lot too - identifying not only our successes but also our shortcomings . . . [b]oth in how we engage with tech companies and in the tools we use to accelerate the uptake of technology in the Department of Defense."³⁸

So what was learned during experiment 1.0 and what changes were made for DIUx 2.0? As stated earlier, Secretary Carter replaced Mr. Duchak with Raj Shah while having Raj Shah report directly to Secretary Carter to signify the importance of the mission and speed in decision making. By placing Raj Shah as managing partner of DIUx, Raj Shah brought a different perspective to DIUx in terms of structure, organization, and execution. Specifically, Raj Shah knew how startups worked, what they wanted, and how to speak to them. Just as important, he brought instant credibility when speaking to prospective tech startups. After all, he had

successfully built his own startup company in Silicon Valley. In contrast, one can argue that his predecessor implemented performance engine structure and organization drawing from his years with the Air Force and Air Force Research Laboratory. During Mr. Duchak's tenure, DIUx was rigidly structured and hierarchical to include a military deputy. This type of organization is best suited for the performance engine and not the innovation engine.

Besides leadership, DIUx became a flat-partnership organization staffed with civilians and reservists. Reserve personnel were picked based on their civilian job skills as it pertains to information technology that could be leveraged at DIUx while they are in their reserve duty capacity. The reservist brings a wealth of corporate knowledge to DIUx and credibility when dealing with startups and other companies.

DIUx 2.0 also instituted a physical organizational change by creating three different teams structured specifically for its unique mission: an Engagement team, a Foundry team, and a Venture team. The Engagement team "introduces the military to entrepreneurs but also – and most importantly – introduces entrepreneurs to military problems."³⁹ The Foundry team helps mature or refine technology that might be required before it is usable by the military. To do this, the Foundry team utilizes the Warfighter-in-Residence and Entrepreneur-in-Residence programs to bring the two together in close collaboration and rapid prototyping field trials.⁴⁰ Lastly, the Venture team – the largest – identifies technology that may have military application.⁴¹

Another important lesson learned during DIUx 1.0 was funding. During the nine months under Duchak, no money had been put on contract – because DIUx had no money. Stephen Rodriguez, partner at Sinewave Ventures, highlighted this issue by stating when startups "found out there was no money to be invested the calls dropped off;" "[DIUx] just sniffed around, they're not an actual serious customer."⁴² Secretary Carter injected \$30M into DIUx after

initiating DIUx 2.0 thus allowing its own budget resources. Within four months after DIUx 2.0 was initiated, it had awarded five contracts valued at \$3.5M with an additional 22 projects in the queue for an additional \$65M.⁴³

Lastly, the biggest source of complaints from industry was the slow and bureaucratic contracting process with the government. Soliciting and awarding a government contract can often times take between six months and a year – and sometimes even longer.⁴⁴ Within the commercial market, the standard is typically 30- to 60-days.⁴⁵ To remedy the situation, Secretary Carter provided DIUx with its own contracting capability through Army Contracting Command-New Jersey in order to allow DIUx to operate at the speed of industry. To meet its needs, the contracting office took advantage of the Other Transactional Agreements (OTA) which allows more flexibility in writing the contract. The result was the Commercial Solutions Opening (CSO). Within a 59-day period, over \$36M were put on contract through the CSO process illustrating rapid contracting comparable to the corporate sector.⁴⁶

Based on the information above, it is clear that DIUx follows an innovative team model that distinguishes itself from the performance engine. DIUx has the autonomy and strong support from the "CEO" (Secretary of Defense) to adjust its organization, structure, and processes rapidly in order to meet its mission. Most importantly, DIUx is an experiment where learning is taking place. The rapid shift from DIUx 1.0 to 2.0 within nine months illustrates a lean start up approach of "conducting controlled early-stage experiments to learn quickly and iterate toward a solution"⁴⁷ and "redefining success as learning faster, failing early, and minimizing or delaying investment."⁴⁸

Collective Disruption

Unlike Govindarajan and Trimble's model that proposes an innovative team separate from the performance engine to spur innovation, Michael Docherty proposes an alternative solution – collective disruption – which "combines the best of big brands and startup nation."⁴⁹ Instead of creating your own innovative team, Docherty proposes partnerships with startups thus creating "open innovation." In other words, the performance engine partners with an already established innovative team (startups). In this respect, DIUx can be viewed in terms of collective disruption where the DoD is the performance engine, DIUx is simply a middleman, and the startups are the innovative team.

Similar to Govindarajan, Docherty states that "big companies prize smooth, efficient running of their bigness, and the bigger they get, the harder it is to hold onto the disruptive energy of an innovative process" and thus "big companies reward risk avoidance" – much like the DoD.⁵⁰ To counter this, big companies need partners "who run toward risk with arms open wide, partners who haven't been around long enough to develop a canon of behavior that favors optimization over innovation"⁵¹ and make "creativity, speed, and risk taking a way of life."⁵² In essence, this is what DIUx is doing – seeking out the startup companies that take risks with open arms to help solve immediate national security issues and partnering with those companies (non-traditional DoD contractors).

To further emphasis Docherty's point, he gives the example of the Apple iPod. Apple built partnerships with at least eight different smaller companies that had expertise in certain areas outside of Apple to develop the iPod within eight-months.⁵³ Instead of creating your own innovative team, it might be smarter to simply collaborate and partner with an existing innovative team, i.e. startup company. In essence, this is what Sectary Carter's DIUx is doing – utilizing startups as the innovative team with the DoD as the performance engine. In doing so, however, this in itself creates its own disruptive innovation. Larger traditional government contractors risk being left out of the game and thus forcing them to innovate themselves. Competition between large and established companies versus startups raises the bar and ultimately yields a better product where the government has a wider range of options available at a competitive price. Therefore, traditional government contractors can either employ this model and partner with innovative startups or innovate on their own. Either way, it is a win for both industry and the government.

Disruptive Innovation

Another viewpoint towards DIUx and innovation is disruptive innovation. Clayton Christenson defines disruptive technology as "disrupting a market via a technology or solution that brings simplicity and affordability and typically serves an unattractive niche within the market before it eventually redefines the industry."⁵⁴ As stated in the section previously, creation of DIUx disrupts traditional government contractors. However, one can also view DIUx in a larger context where DIUx is disrupting the status quo of the DoD. Given that the DoD is a rigid bureaucracy and slow to change, outside disruptive innovation shocks the internal system to change.

In Secretary Carter's speech announcing the inauguration of DIUx-Boston, he stated that he created DIUx "to challenge our enterprise, to bring in new ideas, to open our doors to new partners and to push our existing bureaucracy to do better rather than keep doing the same things it's always done.⁵⁵ After years of fruitless acquisition reform, maybe it was time to innovate from the outside-in versus inside-out. Secretary Carter alludes to this point by stating that "in the long run, we'll look at how many DOD components adopt DIUx practices" and DIUx will "eventually put itself out of business since the department as a whole will be doing what DIUx is

doing today."⁵⁶ Since DIUx is still relatively new, additional time is needed to determine if DIUx is a niche or "disruptive technology" that can potentially redefine the DoD.

DIUx as a DoD Rapid Equipping Force

Aside from the innovation models or theoretical perspectives, DIUx serves an immediate and practical need at the defense and strategic / operational level. Specifically, the need to put game changing technology in the hands of the warfighter today that has strategic impacts. The Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) and acquisition process is simply too slow to respond to today's threats.

During Operation Iraqi Freedom, the U.S. Army created the Rapid Equipment Force in order to immediately address enemy threats in theater. A soldier on the front line could not wait months for a solution to a problem that could ultimately be life threatening. Consequently, the REF, under the auspices of the G3/5/7, could immediately write and fund its own requirement focusing on mature and commercial-off-the-shelf (COTS) technology, thus streamlining the entire acquisition process. In 2014, the army deemed REF an enduring capability and organized it under the army's Training and Doctrine Command.⁵⁷ Like REF, DIUx focuses on technology readiness level (TRL) 9 capabilities, which means the technology / equipment is mature and has been tested and successfully performed in an operational environment. The difference between REF and DIUx is that REF is army specific and catered towards tactical and operational capabilities. DIUx, on the other hand, is not service specific and seeks technology that can change the security environment at the strategic level.

In comparison to other existing DoD organizations, DARPA deals with TRL 1, 2, and 3 - basic, applied, and advanced technology development. Similarly, service research and development laboratories execute TRL 1 - 6 activities where TRL 6 is the minimum requirement

to enter Milestone B; the minimum level of technology maturation to begin engineering and manufacturing development. Although program executive offices execute TRL 4-9 activities, the timeline associated with this development can take years due to strict oversight, lengthy chains of command, funding, contracting, and other bureaucratic hindrances.

Therefore, drawing on the REF concept, DIUx serves a niche purpose of providing strategic TRL 9 technology to all services – a "DoD REF." Other organizations are either service specific or focused on tactical / operational capabilities.

Wasteful?

In government or large companies, it's often easier to create a new organization to achieve the results you are seeking versus fixing the problem directly. This is typically the argument with skeptics of DIUx and Secretary Carter's DIUx "pet project"⁵⁸ – most notably congress.

Congressional Concerns

In the 2017 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), Congress expressed several areas of concern regarding DIUx. Although supportive of the outreach extended to nontraditional defense contractors, congress "limit[ed] the amount of authorized funds available to be obligated or expended for the Defense Innovation Unit Experimental (DIUx) until the Secretary of Defense provides a report to the congressional defense committees on the charter for and the use of funds to establish and expand DIUx."⁵⁹ The NDAA 2017 spells out four specific areas of concern: (1) focus in one geographic region, (2) dedication of significant funding for an experimental concept, (3) lack of focus on correcting traditional acquisition barriers such contracting and transitioning technology, and (4) lack of oversight and coordination within the DoD with respect to other research laboratories.⁶⁰

Geographic Locations

It is ironic that congress has concerns with "pinpoint focus on one geographic region" when DIUx has offices in Silicon Valley, Boston, and Austin. All three offices were opened prior to the final NDAA 2017. Additionally, Secretary Carter had intentions of opening offices in other technology hubs such as Cincinnati and Seattle, but with the new restrictions, it is unlikely any new offices will be opened any time soon to further address "pinpoint focus on one geographic region."⁶¹

Significant Funding for an Immature Concept

The specific verbiage in the NDAA 2017 states "the committee believes DIUx to be a helpful step in bridging those communities, but is concerned . . . [with] the dedication of significant funding at such a nascent period in the development of this organization and the concept on which it was founded."⁶² Based on the FY17 budget request of \$45M for DIUx, the amount of funding for DIUx pales in comparison to the overall research and development budget.⁶³

To put the budget numbers in perspective, DIUx did not have a budget in 2015 when the doors opened in Silicon Valley. DIUx relied on meetings to entice entrepreneurs to work with the government. In 2016, DIUx had a budget of \$30M based on lessons learned that drew entrepreneurs back to the government. In the FY17 budget request, the DoD requested \$12.5B for science and technology overall (a 1.9% increase from FY16) which was broken down into the following categories: \$2.102B for basic research, \$4.81B for applied research, and \$5.584B for advanced technology development which emphasizes prototyping and experimentation.⁶⁴ Within the entire science and technology budget, DIUx comprises 0.81% of the advanced technology development budget. Therefore, one can argue that DIUx does not receive

significant funding. And from an innovation perspective, "disruptive technologies rarely make sense during the years when investing in them is most important."⁶⁵

Fix the Current Acquisition Process

Of the concerns from Congress, the most compelling is that "outreach is proceeding" without sufficient attention being paid to breaking down the barriers that have traditionally prevented nontraditional contractors from supporting defense needs, like lengthy contracting processes and the inability to transition technologies" is the most compelling.⁶⁶ There is no argument that significant acquisition reform needs to take place which is beyond the scope of this paper. However, as mentioned earlier, Secretary Carter is ultimately trying to change the DoD from the outside-in through the use of DIUx. As an example regarding the contracting process, DIUx has instituted the Commercial Solutions Opening for speed contracting where other DoD organizations are encouraged to follow suit. The Director of Transformational Innovation, Office of the Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Acquisition, Dr. Camron Goruinpour states that "we have a lot of authorities that we just don't use, we have a lot of flexibility that we don't actually take advantage of."⁶⁷ This can be attributed to a number of factors, but arguably the most profound is a risk averse contracting culture. Hence, if Secretary Carter can't fix the acquisition process internally, potentially DIUx will lead the way for others to follow as with the case of contracting.

Lack of Coordination with Other DoD Laboratories

As written in the NDAA 2017, congress is "concerned that the focus on this initiative is occurring without sufficient guidance, oversight, and coordination with and into the various laboratories, engineering centers, and existing state and local innovation centers that by necessity must also bridge into this community." Counter to this claim, guidance, coordination, and

oversight is being conducted within the S&T community under the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Research and Engineering, Mr. Stephen Welby.

In his testimony before congress, Mr. Welby outlined two mechanisms for providing oversight, guidance, and coordination – Reliance 21 and the Long Range Research and Development Planning Program (LRRDPP). Specifically, the LRRDPP identifies critical technologies for the future force in addition to technologies that can be rapidly and immediately accelerated to field today.⁶⁸ The forum for coordination, synchronization, and guidance comes from the Reliance 21 structure that provides a collaborative forum for the DoD's senior science and technology leadership that captures the activities and interests of the entire science and technology community, to include DIUx.⁶⁹ Lastly, at the inauguration of DIUx-Boston, Secretary Carter announced Bernadette Johnson as the DIUx Chief Science Officer to "ensur[e] the technical integrity of its projects and serving as chief liaison to our dozens of DOD and industry labs and other R&D organizations across the department."⁷⁰

Overall, DIUx has adequately addressed congress's four main concerns. First, DIUx is not specific to one region, but covers the east coast (Boston), west coast (Silicon Valley), and the south (Austin). Secondly, a budget request of \$45M in FY17 is a mere fraction of the total research and development budget. \$45M, or 0.81% of the advanced research funding, should hardly be considered significant funding. Third, DIUx attempts to correct the traditional acquisition process indirectly by demonstrating streamlined processes and encouraging others to emulate their example such as the Commercial Solutions Opening for speed contracting. Lastly, DIUx employs a chief technology officer whose role is to liaison with other DoD organizations and synchronize research efforts. Additionally, DIUx participates in Reliance 21 which synchronizes and coordinates efforts among the other DoD organizations.

RECOMMENDATIONS

In spite of congressional concerns regarding DIUx, it is recommended that DIUx continue with its mission of providing outreach to non-traditional defense contractors in Silicon Valley, Boston, and Austin, and if possible add additional offices in other technology hubs in the near term. Besides simply playing matchmaker, the DIUx construct has other benefits such as providing a niche for transitioning TRL9 technology rapidly, forcing traditional defense contractors to either innovate or partner with startups, and leading the way for uncanny business practices that can be incorporated into the traditional acquisition process. Ultimately, DIUx can be considered a disruptive technology to the DoD's bureaucratic system and force it to change from the outside-in. The litmus test for this change would be the number of contracting offices utilizing the Commercial Solutions Opening technique initiated at DIUx.

Conclusion

In August 2015, Secretary Carter officially opened the doors to the Defense Innovation Unit-Experimental in Silicon Valley and later Boston and Austin in 2016 in an effort to offset a declining defense budget and deteriorating U.S. technology advantages over near-peer competitors. DIUx, serving as pathfinders, would open doors to non-traditional defense contractors thereby increasing the number of competitors on government contracts in addition to new ideas to help solve some the military's most challenging problems. But is DIUx beneficial or just another layer of government bureaucracy?

The research incorporated into this paper determined that DIUx is in fact a critical factor in the Defense Innovation Initiative and Third Offset Strategy. While still relatively new and experiencing a "reboot" in May 2016, DIUx provides an important service to the DoD by connecting entrepreneurs from various tech centers with the military, leading the way in innovation within the DoD, and rapidly transitioning mature technology to the warfighter. Based on various innovation principles such as the performance engine / innovative team, collective disruption, and disruptive innovation, DIUx is organized, structured, and capable of innovation as demonstrated by developing the Commercial Solutions Opening which allows for rapid contracting within 60-days. Whether by design or not, DIUx in itself is a "disruptive technology" by forcing large traditional defense contractors to either innovate or partner with startups. Additionally, the hope is that DIUx becomes a disruptive technology for the DoD thereby forcing the department to innovate as well.

Although there have been critics of DIUx since its inception, namely congress, most of the criticism can be legitimately countered: focus in one geographic region (DIUx-Silicon Valley, -Boston, -Austin), significant funding for an experiment (approximately 0.8% of the applied research budget), not fixing the existing acquisition process first (innovating from outside-in), and lack of oversight and coordination with other department science and technology laboratories (oversight and coordination provided by ASD(R&E)).

Although DIUx is less than two-years-old, the mission of DIUx is critical to maintaining the United States' technological competitive advantage in today's challenging security environment. DIUx does contribute to the Third Offset Strategy, is structured and organized for success, and should be continued at least another 3-5 years, particularly to allow time for DoD to innovate from the outside-in.

Notes

¹ "Statement by Mr. Stephen Welby on 'Subcommittee on Emerging Threats and Capabilities, Armed Services Committee, United States Senate: Third Offset Technology Strategy." *United States Committee on Armed Services*, April 12, 2016. <u>https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Welby_04-12-16.pdf</u> (accessed January 23, 2017).

² Cheryl Pellerin. "Carter Seeks Tech-sector Partnerships for Innovation." *Targeted News Service*, April 23, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1675068926?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017)

³ "Deputy Secretary of Defense Speech: 'The Third U.S. Offset Strategy and Its Implications for Partners and Allies.'" *Defense.gov*, January 28, 2015. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Speeches/Speech-View/Article/606641/the-third-us-offset-strategy-and-its-implications-for-partners-and-allies</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

⁴ Emelie Rutherford. "Debt Panel Member Kyl Says No to More DoD Cuts." *Access Intelligence, LLC.*, September 8, 2011.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/899263618?accountid=4332 (accessed January 28, 2017).

⁵ "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017." *GovTrack.us*, May 4, 2016, 101. <u>https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/114/hr4909/text/eh</u> (accessed February 23, 2017).

⁶ "Deputy Secretary Discusses 3rd Offset, 1st Organizational Construct." *HT Media, Ltd.*, September 22, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1822129412?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

⁷ Cheryl Pellerin. "Advanced Tech, New Operational Constructs Underlie Third Offset Strategy." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, November 3, 2016.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1835739688?accountid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017).

⁸ "Deputy Secretary of Defense Speech: 'The Third U.S. Offset Strategy and Its Implications for Partners and Allies.'"

⁹ Chuck Hagel. Secretary of Defense. To Deputy Secretary of Defense and others. Memorandum. Subject: The Defense Innovation Initiative, 15 November 2014.

http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/OSD013411-14.pdf (accessed October 28, 2016)

¹⁰ Ibid. Also identifies DEPSECDEF Robert Work to provide oversight, integration and management of the initiative.

¹¹ Ibid. Six areas for accelerated innovation in the DoD: (1) integrate leadership development practices with emerging opportunities to re-think how we develop managers and leaders; (2) long-range research and development planning program; (3) reinvigorating wargaming; (4) new operational concepts that will explore how to employ resources to greater strategic effect and deal with emerging threats in more innovative ways; (5) the effort will include policy, acquisition, logistics and technology, intelligence, the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and military departments, and (6) examine current business practices in order to find ways to be more efficient and effective.

¹² "Deputy Secretary of Defense Speech: 'The Third U.S. Offset Strategy and Its Implications for Partners and Allies.'"

¹³ "Deputy Secretary Discusses 3rd Offset, 1st Organizational Construct."

¹⁴ Ibid.

¹⁵ Cheryl Pellerin. "Carter Seeks Tech-sector Partnerships for Innovation."

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸ "Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." DIUx.mil. <u>https://www.diux.mil/</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).

¹⁹ Cheryl Pellerin. "Carter Seeks Tech-sector Partnerships for Innovation."

²⁰ "George Duchak Biography."

http://defenseinnovationmarketplace.mil/resources/Duchak_BIO_DIUx.pdf (accessed January 25, 2017). ²¹ Ibid.

²² Jon Harper. "Acquisition Process Undermining Silicon Valley Outreach Efforts." *National Defense*, Vol. 100, Issue 751 (June 2016): 25.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1804902474?accountid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017)

²³ "Defense Innovation Unit Experimental."

²⁴ Gillian Rich. "Tesla CEO, Pentagon Chief To Meet As DOD s Tech Outreach Flops." *Investor's Business Daily*. June 8, 2016. <u>http://www.investors.com/news/musk-to-meet-with-dod-pentagons-silicon-valley-start-up-flops/</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

²⁵ "Defense Secretary Announces Version 2.0 of Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." *Targeted News Service*, May 11, 2016.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/1788121092?accountid =4332 (accessed January 25, 2017). "I can't afford to have everybody do that, but this is to signify the importance I attach to this mission, and also the importance of speedy decision-making."

²⁶ Dan Lamothe. "Pentagon Chief Overhauls Silicon Valley Office, Will Open Similar Unit in Boston." *Washington Post*, May 11, 2016. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2016/05/11/pentagon-chief-overhauls-silicon-valley-office-will-open-similar-unit-in-boston/?utm_term=.51b0b07d8079</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

²⁷ "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board.'" US Fed News Service, July 28, 2016.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1807357417?accountid=4332 (accessed January 26, 2017).

²⁸ "Secretary Carter Opens Second DIUx Location in Boston, Updates DoD Outreach to Tech Community." *Targeted News Service*, July 26, 2016.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1807045385?accountid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017).

²⁹ Kevin McCaney. "DoD Adds a Third DIUx Innovation Unit in Austin, Texas." *DefenseSystems.com*, September 30, 2016. <u>https://defensesystems.com/articles/2016/09/30/diux-opens-third-outpost-austin-</u>texas.aspx?m=1 (accessed January 25, 2017)

³⁰ "Secretary Carter Opens Second DIUx Location in Boston, Updates DoD Outreach to Tech Community." ³¹ Ibid.

³² "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board.""

³³ "Secretary Carter Opens Second DIUx Location in Boston, Updates DoD Outreach to Tech Community." "The CSO allows tech firms to bring ideas to DOD in the same way they would to other buyers of commercial technology, streamlining paperwork requirements and allowing the department to provide funding in less than 60 days after first contact with a firm and within 30 days after receiving a formal proposal."

³⁴ Vijay Govindarajan. <u>The Other Side of Innovation: Solving the Execution Challenge</u> (Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Pub, 2010), 11.

³⁵ Ibid, 12.

³⁶ Ibid, 13-16.

³⁷ "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board.'"

³⁸ Ibid.

³⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰ Ibid.

⁴¹ Ibid. "Now, while they might sound familiar, I have to emphasize that there's a critical difference between what DIUx's Venture team does and what a venture capital firm does: instead of making equity investments, the venture team makes R&D awards. But they're able to work with anyone, from two people in a garage or a dorm room all the way up to mature tech companies. They operate on a co-investment model - On any project that DIUx moves forward with, they aim to match funding and staffing resources with a customer organization within DOD. That way, they can ensure not only that the product meets the customer's needs, but also that they have a partner to drive post-prototype transition."

⁴² Scott Maucione. "As DIUx Expands, It Starts Putting Its Money Where Its Mouth Is." *FederalNewsRadio.com*, September 14, 2016. <u>http://federalnewsradio.com/defense/2016/09/diux-expands-starts-putting-money-mouth/</u> (accessed January 23, 2017).

⁴³ Ibid. It should be noted that this figure is higher than the budget of DIUx which implies funding is collaborative and / or collective, i.e. corporate companies cost sharing or other DoD agencies funding a prototyping effort that appeals to their needs.

⁴⁴ "Speed Contracting." *Federal Information and News Dispatch, Inc.*, December 1, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1845852542?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).

⁴⁵ "DIUx Commercial Solutions Opening: How to Guide." *DIUx.mil*, November 30, 2016. <u>https://www.diux.mil/CSOguide/</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).

⁴⁶ "Speed Contracting." It should be noted that this figure is higher than the budget of DIUx which implies funding is collaborative and / or collective, i.e. corporate companies cost sharing or other DoD agencies funding a prototyping effort that appeals to their needs.

⁴⁷ Michael Docherty. <u>Collective Disruption: How Corporations and Startups Can Co-Create</u> <u>Transformative New Businesses</u>. (Boca Ratan, FL: Polarity Press, 2015), 26.

⁴⁸ Ibid, 31.

⁴⁹ Ibid, viii.

⁵⁰ Ibid, 11.

⁵¹ Ibid, 11.

⁵² Ibid, 23.

⁵³ Ibid, 40.

⁵⁴ Ibid, viii.

⁵⁵ "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board.'"

⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁷ "Rapid Equipping Force." *Rapid Equipping Force*. <u>www.ref.army.mil/refhistory/</u> (accessed March 17,

2017).

⁵⁸ Scott Maucione. "DIUx Leader Hopes for Innovation Organization's Survival Past January." *FederalNewsRadio.com*, November 16, 2016. <u>http://federalnewsradio.com/defense/2016/11/diux-leader-says-innovation-nonpartisan/</u> (accessed February 23, 2017).

⁵⁹ "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017," 101.

60 Ibid.

⁶¹ McCaney.

⁶² "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017," 101.

⁶³ "Department of defense (DoD) Releases Fiscal Year 2017 President's Budget Proposal." *Defense.gov*, February 9, 2016. <u>https://www.defense.gov/news/news-releases/news-releases-view/article/652687/department-of-</u> defense-dod-releases-fiscal-year-2017-presidents-budget-proposal (accessed January 25, 2017).

⁶⁴ "Assistant Secretary Welby Issues Statement on Defense Innovation to Create Future Military Force." *Targeted News Service*, February 24, 2016.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1779792251?accountid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017).

⁶⁵ Clayton M. Christenson. <u>The Innovators Dilemma: When New Technologies Cause Great Firms to Fail</u> (Boston, MA: Harvard Business Review Press, 1997), 261.

⁶⁶ "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017," 101.

⁶⁷ Harper, 24.

⁶⁸ "Assistant Secretary Welby Issues Statement on Defense Innovation to Create Future Military Force."
⁶⁹ Ibid.

⁷⁰ "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board.""

Bibliography

- "A Sharper Blade: Military Innovation." *The Economist*, Jun 13, 2015. 20. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1688011158?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- "Assistant Secretary Welby Issues Statement on Defense Innovation to Create Future Military Force." *Targeted News Service*, February 24, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1779792251?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Bertuca, Tony. "Pentagon Leaders Make Closing Argument for Third Offset." *Inside Defense*, October 28, 2016. <u>https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/pentagon-leaders-make-closing-argument-third-offset</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Biesecker, Calvin. "To Boost Tech Partnerships, DoD Opening Silicon Valley Office." *C41 News*, May 06, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1700208658?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Callan, Byron. "The Evolving Military-Industrial Complex." *Aviation Week & Space Technology* 177, no. 19 (Sep, 2015): 14. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> 1735002869?accountid=4332 (accessed October 20, 2016)
- "Carter Seeks Tech-Sector Partnerships for Innovation." *Targeted News Service*, April 23, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1675068926?accou</u> <u>ntid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Christensen, Clayton M. <u>The Innovators Dilemma: When New Technologies Cause Great Firms</u> to Fail (Boston, MA: Harvard Business Review Press, 1997).
- Christensen, Clayton M. <u>The Innovator's Solution: Creating and Sustaining Successful Growth</u> (Boston, MA: Harvard Business Review Press, 2003).
- "Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." DIUx.mil. <u>https://www.diux.mil/</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- "Defense Secretary Announces Version 2.0 of Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." *Targeted News Service*, May 11, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/1788121092?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Department of Defense Announces Successful Micro-Drone Demonstration." *Targeted News Service*, January 9, 2017.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1856820536?accou ntid=4332 (accessed January 24, 2017).

- "Department of Defense Chooses Austin for Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." *Targeted News Service*, September 15, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> 1819615281?accountid=4332 (accessed October 20, 2016)
- "Department of Defense Press Briefing by Pentagon Press Secretary Peter Cook in the Pentagon Briefing Room." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, May 16, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1789287814?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Department of defense (DoD) Releases Fiscal Year 2017 President's Budget Proposal." *Defense.gov*, February 9, 2016. <u>https://www.defense.gov/news/news-releases/news-releases-view/article/652687/department-of-defense-dod-releases-fiscal-year-2017-presidents-budget-proposal</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Deputy Defense Secretary Work Says, Offset Strategy Depends on Deterring Great Powers." *HT Media, Ltd.*, December 6, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1846073056?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Deputy Secretary Discusses 3rd Offset, 1st Organizational Construct." *HT Media, Ltd.*, September 22, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1822129412?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Deputy Secretary of Defense Speech: 'The Third U.S. Offset Strategy and Its Implications for Partners and Allies." *Defense.gov*, January 28, 2015. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Speeches/Speech-View/Article/606641/the-third-us-offset-strategy-and-its-implications-for-partners-and-allies</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "DIUx Commercial Solutions Opening: How to Guide." *DIUx.mil*, November 30, 2016. <u>https://www.diux.mil/CSOguide/</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).
- "DIUx Releases Guide for Faster, Less Costly Technology Acquisition." *HT Media, Ltd.*, December 1, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1844955487?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).
- Docherty, Michael. <u>Collective Disruption: How Corporations and Startups Can Co-Create</u> <u>Transformative New Businesses</u> (Boca Ratan, FL: Polarity Press, 2015).
- "DoD's Silicon Valley Innovation Experiment Begins." *Targeted News Service*, October 29, 2015.

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1728152480?accou ntid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017).

- "DoD Strategic Capabilities Office is Near-Term Part of 3rd Offset." *HT Media, Ltd.*, November 5, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1836300486?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Dugan, Regina E., and Gabriel, Kaigham J. "Special Forces Innovation: How DARPA Attacks Problems." *Harvard Business Review*, Oct 2013, Vol. 91, Issue 10. <u>https://hbr.org/2013/10/special-forces-innovation-how-darpa-attacks-problems</u> (accessed October 20, 2016)
- Ferdinando, Lisa. "Advisory Board Approves 11 DoD Innovation Recommendations." Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc., January 11, 2017. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1857817414?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).
- Flournoy, Michèle A. and Lyons, Robert P,I.I.I., U.S.A.F. "Sustaining and Enhancing the US Military's Technology Edge." *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 10, no. 2 (Summer, 2016): 3-13. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1793664696?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Garamone, Jim. "Carter Announces Version 2.0 of Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." *Defense News Media*, May 11, 2016. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/757147/carter-announces-version-20-of-defense-innovation-unit-experimental</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Garamone, Jim. "Carter Stresses Importance of Innovation to Warfighters." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, June 10, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1795948248?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "GEOINT Symposium 2015." *Federal Information and News Dispatch, Inc.*, June 23, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1691073168?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

"George Duchak Biography." <u>http://defenseinnovationmarketplace.mil/resources/Duchak_BIO_DIUx.pdf</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

Gould, Joe. "House Bill Would Limit DoD Silicon Valley Outreach Fund." *DefenseNews.com*, April 19, 2016. <u>http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2016/04/19/house-bill-would-limit-dod-silicon-valley-outreach/83238604/</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

- Govindarajan, Vijay. <u>The Other Side of Innovation:</u> Solving the Execution Challenge (Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Pub, 2010).
- Hagel, Chuck. Secretary of Defense. To Deputy Secretary of Defense and others. Memorandum. Subject: The Defense Innovation Initiative, 15 November 2014. <u>http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/OSD013411-14.pdf</u> (accessed October 28, 2016)
- Harper, Jon. "Acquisition Process Undermining Silicon Valley Outreach Efforts." National Defense, Vol. 100, Issue 751 (June 2016): 23-25. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1804902474?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017)
- Hasik, James. "Defense Entrepreneurship: How to Build Institutions for Innovation Inside the Military." *Joint Force Quarterly: JFQ* no. 81 (Second, 2016): 112-117. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1783453938?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Hasik, James. "Should Silicon Valley Take the Pentagon Seriously?" *AtlanticCouncil.org*, April 21, 2016. <u>http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/defense-industrialist/should-silicon-valley-take-the-pentagon-seriously</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Hill, Andrew. "Military Innovation and Military Culture." *Parameters* 45, no. 1 (Spring, 2015): 85-98. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u>1692810068?accountid=4332 (accessed October 20, 2016).
- "House Armed Services Committee Issues Defense Authorization Report Title II (RDT&E) (Part 3 of 3)." *Targeted News Service*, December 3, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1846361939?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 24, 2017.
- Kennedy, Harold. "CIA Sets Up Independent Non-Profit Firm to Help Foster Innovation." *National Defense* 85, no. 561 (08, 2000): 15. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> 213387959?accountid=4332 (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Lamothe, Dan. "Pentagon Chief Overhauls Silicon Valley Office, Will Open Similar Unit in Boston." *Washington Post*, May 11, 2016. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2016/05/11/pentagon-chief-overhauls-silicon-valley-office-will-open-similar-unit-in-boston/?utm_term=.51b0b07d8079</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

- Maurione, Scott. "Defense Innovation Board Hands Over Ideas, Sees Results." *FederalNewsRadio.com*, January 9, 2017. <u>http://federalnewsradio.com/defense/2017/01/defense-innovation-board-hands-ideas-sees-results/</u> (accessed January 23, 2017).
- Maucione,Scott. "As DIUx Expands, It Starts Putting Its Money Where Its Mouth Is." *FederalNewsRadio.com*, September 14, 2016. <u>http://federalnewsradio.com/defense/2016/09/diux-expands-starts-putting-money-mouth/</u> (accessed January 23, 2017).
- Maucione, Scott. "DIUx Leader Hopes for Innovation Organization's Survival Past January." *FederalNewsRadio.com*, November 16, 2016. <u>http://federalnewsradio.com/defense/2016/11/diux-leader-says-innovation-nonpartisan/</u> (accessed February 23, 2017).
- McCaney, Kevin. "DoD Adds a Third DIUx Innovation Unit in Austin, Texas." *DefenseSystems.com*, September 30, 2016. <u>https://defensesystems.com/articles/2016/09/30/diux-opens-third-outpost-austin-texas.aspx?m=1</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Mishory, Jordana. "Carter Announces New Chief Innovation Officer as Congress Debates Issue." *Inside Defense*, October 28, 2016. <u>https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/carter-announces-new-chief-innovation-officer-congress-debates-issue</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2016." *GovTrack.us*, May 5, 2015. <u>https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/114/hr1735/text/eh</u> (accessed February 23, 2017).
- "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017." *GovTrack.us*, May 4, 2016. <u>https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/114/hr4909/text/eh</u> (accessed February 23, 2017).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Advanced Tech, New Operational Constructs Underlie Third Offset Strategy." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, November 3, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1835739688?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Carter Seeks Tech-sector Partnerships for Innovation." *Targeted News Service*, April 23, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1675068926?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Carter to Implement 3 Recommendations from Defense Innovation Board." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, October 28, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1833276464?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Deputy Secretary Discusses Last Official Trip, DoD Transition." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, December 2, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1845286846?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Deputy Secretary: Third Offset Strategy Bolsters America's Military Deterrence." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, October 31, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1834481029?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Hagel Announces New Defense Innovation, Reform Efforts." *DoD News*, November 15, 2014. <u>http://www.defense.gov/News-Article-View/Article/603658</u> (accessed October 11, 2015).
- Pellerin, Cheryl. "Six Decades of Sustained DoD Support Underlies DARPA Innovation." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, December 8, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1847490853?accou</u> <u>ntid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Puranam, Phanish, Harbir Singh, and Maurizio Zollo. "Organizing for Innovation: Managing the Coordination-Autonomy Dilemma in Technology Acquisitions." *The Academy of Management Journal* 49, no. 2 (2006): 263-80. <u>http://www.jstor.org.aufric.idm.oclc.org/stable/20159763</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- "Rapid Equipping Force." *Rapid Equipping Force*. <u>www.ref.army.mil/refhistory/</u> (accessed March 17, 2017).
- "Readout of Deputy Secretary of Defense Bob Work and Undersecretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology and Logistics Frank Kendall Visit to Defense Innovation Unit Experimental." *Targeted News Service*, Aug 05, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1701655164?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Remarks Announcing a New Manufacturing Innovation Institute in Silicon Valley." *Targeted News Service*, August 28, 2015. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1709995264?accou</u> <u>ntid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

"Remarks by Secretary Carter and General Selva at an Award Ceremony Honoring Deputy Secretary of Defense Bob Work in the Pentagon Auditorium." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, January 13, 2017. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1858764088?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

- "Remarks by Secretary Carter in TechCrunch Disrupt Fireside Chat, San Francisco, California." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, September 13, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1821773546?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 26, 2017).
- "Remarks on 'Defense at a Time of Strategic Transition'" (CSIS Sam Nunn National Security Leadership Prize Award and Lecture). *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, January 11, 2017. http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1858301557?accou

http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1858301557?accou ntid=4332 (accessed January 24, 2017).

"Remarks on 'Ensuring Continued Excellence in Defense at a Time of Strategic Transition" (Reagan National Defense Forum). *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, December 3, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1858089054?accou</u>

ntid=4332 (accessed January 24, 2017).

- "Remarks on 'Opening DIUx East and Announcing the Defense Innovation Board." US Fed News Service, July 28, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1807357417?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 26, 2017).
- "Remarks on 'The Path to an Innovative Future for Defense" (CSIS Third Offset Strategy Conference). *Federal Information & New Dispatch, Inc.*, October 28, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1834001851?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Rep. Speier Passes Sixteen Amendments in FY17 National Defense Authorization Act." *Targeted News Service*, April 18, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1785151767?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Rich, Gillian. "Tesla CEO, Pentagon Chief To Meet As DOD s Tech Outreach Flops." *Investor's Business Daily*, June 8, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1799006068?accou</u> <u>ntid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- Rutherford, Emelie. "Debt Panel Member Kyl Says No to More DoD Cuts." *Access Intelligence, LLC.*, September 8, 2011. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/899263618?account</u> <u>id=4332</u> (accessed January 28, 2017).
- Rutherford, Emelie. "House GOP Chair Slams DoD Cuts." *Access Intelligence, LLC.*, August 11, 2011. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/890147475?account id=4332</u> (accessed January 28, 2017).

- Rutherford, Emelie. "Panetta to Hill: Don't Resist 'Targeted' Cuts." *Access Intelligence, LLC.*, October 11, 2011. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/904160728?account</u> <u>id=4332</u> (accessed January 28, 2017).
- Rutherford, Emelie. "Think Tank to DoD: ID Cost Savers, Buy More Drones." *Access Intelligence, LLC.*, October 19, 2011. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/907547336?account</u> <u>id=4332</u> (accessed January 28, 2017).
- "Secretary Carter Names Additional Members of Defense Innovation Advisory Board." *Targeted News Service*, July 26, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1807045420?accou</u> <u>ntid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Secretary Carter Opens Second DIUx Location in Boston, Updates DoD Outreach to Tech Community." *Targeted News Service*, July 26, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1807045385?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Senate Armed Services Committee Issues Defense Authorization Report Title II (RDT&E) (Part 1 of 2)." *Targeted News Service*, December 2, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1846367347?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Senator McCain Urges Secretary Carter to Rescind Proposed Acquisition Rule." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc.*, September 8, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1710340572?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "Speed Contracting." *Federal Information and News Dispatch, Inc.*, December 1, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1845852542?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 24, 2017).
- "Statement by Stephen Welby on 'Subcommittee on Emerging Threats and Capabilities, Armed Services Committee, United States Senate: Third Offset Technology Strategy." *United States Committee on Armed Services*, April 12, 2016. <u>https://www.armed-</u> <u>services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Welby_04-12-16.pdf</u> (accessed January 23, 2017).
- Testimony by Frank Kendall, Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology and Logistics. *House Committee on Armed Services*. January 28, 2015. <u>http://www.defenseinnovationmarketplace.mil/resources/USD(ATL)WrittenStmtHASC201</u> <u>50128Final.pdf</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).

- Testimony by Mark Milley, Chief of Staff of the United States Army. "Senate Armed Services Committee Hearing: Long-term Budgetary Challenges Facing the Military Services and Innovative Solutions for Maintaining Military Superiority." *Federal Information & News Dispatch, Inc, 2016.* <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> 1819975145?accountid=4332 (accessed January 25, 2017).
- "This Week in Washington: Spending Cuts Will Begin with Long Overdue Cultural Change in Washington." *Targeted News Service*, August 8, 2011. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/881672593?account</u> <u>id=4332</u> (accessed January 28, 2017).
- Van Bochoven, Leendert. "Industry and Policy: Partnerships in Disruptive Times." *Connections: The Quarterly Journal* 15, no. 2 (Spring, 2016): 19-29. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1784582476?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- Wadhwa, Vivek. "Silicon Valley Can't Be Copied." *Technology Review*, Sep, 2013. 87. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/docview/</u> <u>1433119619?accountid=4332</u> (accessed October 20, 2016).
- "What Industry Can Teach DoD About Innovation." *United Press International*, July 22, 2016. <u>http://aufric.idm.oclc.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1812265840?accountid=4332</u> (accessed January 25, 2017).